Claire Tarrant
Claire was born in Kent and moved with her family to Oxfordshire when she was 7. She learnt to ring in West Oxfordshire, taught by Peter Coveney. Although based in the Chipping Norton branch for most of her life, she regular attended Banbury branch towers and activities.

She started to come ringing at Great Tew about 1973 and rang her first quarter, Grandsire Doubles, at Hook Norton in 1974. Graham Clifton recalls that a quarter was rung for her at Spelsbury in May 1975, when she moved to Reading. She came back a couple of years later and rang her first quarter of Triples at Great Tew in June 1977. Her first peal was also at Tew, Plain Bob Major, in memory of Ray Taplin, in 1980. Graham rang 17 peals with Claire.

I think I must have first met Claire either at Tew or at Balscote in 1979. I have a memory of ringing on Charlie Jarvis’s little bells and chatting with Claire in The Butcher’s Arms afterwards. And we both also attended Friday night practices (and The Falkland Arms) at Tew.
Around that time, Claire was working for MAFF (the Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food, as it was then) as an animal health officer. Cliff her husband told me he’d recently found a MAFF publication and there was a picture on the front of it of Claire taking blood samples from a cow. She moved to Abingdon, where she rang with Marie Cross. It was there that she met Cliff. They married and came to live in Charlbury in 1987, a few months before Mark was born. 
Another son, John, soon followed and, for a few years, Claire was busy with bringing up the boys but she still managed to keep up the ringing. About 1990 she started to attend Steeple Aston practices, where she was regular supporter and great help. I’m told that she was also very generous in any fund raising events that the ringers were involved with, in the village or church.

Heather Bletchly remembers that she first met Claire about six years ago at Steeple Aston and tells the story of how Claire organised one of her first quarter peals. Claire had organised it at Great Tew and told all the band except Heather, who assumed they were ringing at Steeple Aston and duly arrived there. On realising her mistake, Heather went to Great Tew just in time to hear the end of the quarter. Claire was very apologetic and soon arranged another quarter for Heather, at Great Tew. They would recall this together whenever Claire organised any ringing that she asked Heather to join in.
Claire was always ready to help and had great patience with learners. She helped at various courses – Sparsholt, Easthampstead, Bradfield, and Radley, later the Steeple Aston course. She introduced Heather B to the annual Guild residential ringing course held at Bradfield and they went there four times together. Claire, Heather tells me, got a new T-shirt each time to add to her colourful collection. 
Claire always had a cheerful greeting when she met you and would be interested to hear your news. She was kind and thoughtful, although she could be direct when she felt she needed to be. She was a hard worker – at home, at work and in ringing.  She was Chipping Norton Branch Ringing Master this year and had been Branch Secretary in the past. She worked at Chipping Norton School for some years, where she was well-regarded by her colleagues. She had planned to retire this summer but you couldn’t stop her working altogether. She had plans to do some gardening for her friend Linda. 

She was always keen to improve both her own ringing and that of others. She attended Surprise practices in the Banbury branch and was pro-active in organising other practices for herself and others to progress. Heather Hughes remembers attending quite a few six-bell surprise practices which she organised over recent years. Claire would also give Heather H a lift to Steeple Aston practices.
The big ringing event for many years has been the Spring Bank Holiday weekend away. Graham tells me that he thinks the first one Claire attended was the trip to Blackburn in 1988. She missed a few but came to some with Cliff, having first parked the boys with grandparents. I have memories of Saturday night in the pub with them, probably having had a curry first, drinking whisky (in my case) and brandy (in Claire’s). I can’t remember what we talked about but I do remember that we spent a lot of the time laughing.
A few years ago, Claire and I agreed to organise the Spring Bank Holiday weekends. We organised seven, I think – Sheffield, Stoke, Shrewsbury, Essex, Hartlepool, N Wales, Boston. On this year’s trip, she was planning all she had to do for Mark and Constance’s wedding the following weekend. She told us about all the vol-au-vents and other goodies she was making for the reception. She was all set to organise 2016 trip to Plymouth with me but, recognising that she might not be well enough to do so, in a neat bit of succession planning, invited Heather B along too. So Heather and I will be organising next year, making sure we find a good curry house for the Saturday evening.
We’ll miss Claire but we have lots to remember her by. May she rest in peace.
Sue Burchell

